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Introductions
Sunday morning 

The work of our yearly meeting trustees

Receipt of Annual Report from BYM Trustees. Introduced by Caroline Nursey and Treasurer Linda Batten.
Caroline Nursey

Dear Friends,

This is the first time that I have reported to you since I took over from Ingrid Greenhow as Clerk to BYM trustees in January. And it has been fun so far!

It truly is a privilege to serve in this role – and there are many privileges that have put me in a position to take it on. Being born into a middle class family where girls’ education was valued and at a time when the state paid for me to study to degree level. Being employed in jobs in the charity sector that allowed me to learn and in roles that have been fulfilling while also paying me a decent salary. When I came to Quakers as a young adult, being trusted by older Quakers to take on responsibilities within my LM and AM that stretched me and - as soon as I filled in a yellow form in my mid- thirties – in centrally managed work. 

And I am lucky to have been born with the innate capacity to do this sort of thing – my brother has learning difficulties and will never be able to live independently so I have always known that I have a responsibility to use the talents that I have. 

And there are some very specific privileges that make it possible for me to serve as clerk to trustees now. I live and work within cycling distance of Friends House and it would be more difficult to balance this service alongside a busy job if I could not get here so quickly. And that’s only possible because I was able to get on the property ladder before housing became so crazily expensive. And I’m sufficiently senior that I can largely arrange my work diary and book leave when clerking responsibilities require it.

I don’t have children and – though that’s not by choice – it does mean that I am not pulled in as many directions as a parent would be. And my husband, Jonathan, became a Quaker a few years ago so he doesn’t complain when I disappear to trustee meetings (or not often anyway!)

Current trustees are very keen to make trusteeship possible for as diverse a set of Friends as possible. We’re grateful to Central Nominations for taking up the challenge from Warwick Yearly Gathering and giving us two trustees who are under 30. More than half of us are in paid employment and I’m grateful to those who aren’t - and particularly David Olver as Assistant Clerk - who take on some of the tasks that require engagement during the working day. We are holding some subgroup and committee meetings by skype to reduce travel though there is still a significant time commitment in coming to one weekend outside London and four day-long trustee meetings every year as well as attending Meeting for Sufferings and serving on sub-committees and groups. It’s not something that everyone is in a position to do – and not all would want to.

BYM trustees are responsible for the work of the charity that delivers the centrally funded work of Quakers in Britain, and which sustains the national church that includes us all as Quakers in Britain. We are not responsible for the activities of AMs and LMs – though, of course, much of the charity’s work is to support the wider Friends’ faith community. We work closely with Meeting for Sufferings, which acts between yearly meetings as the body which represents the church as a whole. We resource and are responsible for all the centrally managed work.

The centrally funded work is described in the Annual Report - and I do urge you to read it if you have time – or the Annual Review that gives the top line picture. The range is tremendous from delivering the children and young people’s programme - that is going on in parallel with our sessions here - to the Sanctuary Everywhere Programme where the centrally managed work not only provides advice to Friends locally but also amplifies your work through national campaigning and advocacy.

I am very grateful to all our staff who deliver this work in our name.

A lot of what we actually do as trustees is important, but not very exciting! As required by the Charity Commission, we look at the risks that face the charity and how they can be mitigated, we agree a budget and the accounts (that our treasurer Linda Batten will tell you about in a minute) and we minute a lot of decisions that keep the wheels of the charity turning. And as Clerk to trustees, I line manage Paul Parker, the Recording Clerk, who in turn leads and manages all the staff working for BYM.

Today I want to talk about three matters on which trustees have spent quite a bit of time this last year.

The first of these is setting strategic priorities for the charity – which is, of course, one of the tasks explicitly required of trustees by the Charity Commission. But doing that is not altogether straight forward in our context! 

As Quakers in Britain, we already have ‘Our Faith in the Future’ that sets out our collective vision for the coming years that we work towards as individuals, as meetings and through the centrally managed work. The six elements are: 
· Meeting for worship is the bedrock of living as a Quaker; 

· Quaker communities are loving, inclusive and all-age; 

· All Friends understand and live by Quaker discipline; 

· Quaker values are active in the world; 

· Quakers work collaboratively; 

· Quakers are well known and widely understood.

And an annual process is in place whereby trustees agree an operational plan and budget for the centrally managed work. But the middle level seemed to be missing - being clear about the strategic priorities for the charity over several years. 
So that has been an important piece of work for us during 2018 through an iterative process where we garnered views and feedback from MfS and from central committees and worked closely with senior staff. 
The shape emerged during our weekend at Swarthmore Hall last summer and we are now clear that what we need is ‘A simple church supported by a simple charity, to reinvigorate Quakerism’. To do this, the centrally managed work – the work of the charity – will have three strands:

· supporting Quaker meetings and other groups to be diverse, to thrive and grow 

· working with and on behalf of Quakers towards a sustainable and peaceful world

· Simplifying structures and practices in our local and national organisation

And any work that is sustained or developed must be:

· Distinctively Quaker

· Integrated between Quakers locally, nationally and internationally, and within BYM

· Well-governed: resourced, impactful and communicated effectively

We will have to make choices and resist the temptation to interpret the priorities to keep doing everything that we are currently doing and to go on adding more! Pieces of work may have to be laid down that are close to some of our hearts. But we hope the greater clarity will make it easier to make those difficult decisions and also to explain to you and all Friends back in our meetings what is being done in your name. And we hope that – in turn – Friends will recognise that each of us has a responsibility to help fund that work at whatever level we can afford. 

Sustainability, of course, features strongly in those priorities and it’s the second matter that I want to talk about today. 
The Hospitality Company is an impressive exemplar. It runs this building, generating income from hirings and the café that funds a large part of the charity’s work. And it does that while demonstrating our Quaker values - from paying a living wage to all our staff to considering sustainability in every decision made. In 2018, our carbon footprint reduced by 24% across Friends House and Swarthmore Hall (see the details in the Annual Review) and you can see around you how single use plastic is being discouraged. 

And our witness work on sustainability has included engaging with other faiths and with the government on policy issues as well as providing support to Friends who are carrying forward this work in their local meetings. 

The third area that I want to highlight is the vibrancy pilot project that is now in its third and final year. The project – a collaboration between Woodbrooke and BYM - has provided a part time worker in 4 regions of the country, led by a national coordinator, and has provided support to local meetings in the ways that they want it. We commissioned an evaluation from the National Council for Voluntary Organisations so that we could learn what has and hasn’t worked and it is clear that the provision of flexible and local support (or perhaps I should say fairly local support as each worker covers a large region) has really made a difference. (You can find the full evaluation on the Woodbrooke website if you would like to know more).

Trustees heard from the Vibrancy Steering group several times in 2018 and, at our February meeting this year, we minuted that we must find a way to take forward the benefits of the project. This sentiment was reinforced when we heard from representatives at MfS last month that those from AMs included in the regions where a vibrancy worker has been engaged have seen tangible change and, from some in areas without such a worker, that the benefits are spilling over to affect them too.

In a few weeks’ time, we will consider - with Woodbrooke trustees as well as separately – what to do when the pilot project finishes. Alongside the learning from the Simpler Meetings project, this is going to shape what we do through centrally managed work in the first and third of the three priorities I outlined just now. There is likely to be an evolution towards a very different way of delivering much of our support to meetings with less done from Friends House and more provided nearer to Friends in their meetings.

This thinking needs to dovetail with that from the Simpler Meetings project. Centrally, we are challenging ourselves as to whether so many committees are needed and wondering if many could be smaller and meet less often. As trustees, we may well suggest to you that our number could be reduced too. Such simplification would save money and reduce our carbon footprint - but even more importantly make more staff time available to do rather than report and reduce the number of Friends whose energy is consumed in committee service rather than the life of their local meetings and witness to the world. We think that this will play a part in reinvigorating Quakerism.

 As you can see, we feel as trustees that BYM the charity - the centrally managed work – is going to change over the next few years to play its part in reinvigorating Quakerism. Are you and your AM ready to play your part in reinvigorating Quakerism too? And do you feel that the plans for centrally funded work will help you to do that?

Linda Batten – Treasurer
Hello Friends, I’m Linda Batten, part of Sheffield Central Local Meeting, Sheffield & Balby Area Meeting. I’m the first, female Treasurer of Britain Yearly Meeting. Thanks to David Olver for confirming this. However, there haven’t been very many Yearly Meeting Treasurers. 

I had assumed there have been treasurers for years, dating back to the early days of the Religious Society of Friends, but do you know when the Yearly Meeting Treasurer was first mentioned in Quaker Faith & Practice? Not until 2008!!

Those of you with long memories and involvement with Friends may know that it’s only since the late 1980s that there has been a Treasurer for the whole Yearly Meeting, prior to that, the different departments at Friends House were funded separately and each had their own treasurer, but I don’t know if any of them were female. So this means I am in fact only Yearly Meeting Treasurer #6.

I am what I look and sound like: an educated, middle class, white, cis-woman. And the privilege of having a comfortable start to life is the encouragement to question what’s around me. Partly this comes from the Quaker tradition – not ‘We believe’ but ‘What do you think/feel/believe?’ – a spiritual background which supports the questioning of godde, leads to the possibility of questioning other societal norms: sexuality, getting a job primarily for money, marriage, house ownership, child-bearing and more. And this encouragement to question is a privilege, it gives me choices, and these lead to many different actions. I live in a Housing Co-operative with unrelated adults, which means I don’t need a large income. I haven’t felt the expectation to get married and I have actively chosen not to have children. Many people don’t have these choices. 

To return to the accounts, Friends, you may have in front of you, in paper or electronic form, both the Annual report and financial statements, agreed by Trustees, and the Annual Review: Our Faith, Our Work, which has been sent to every Local Meeting. The Annual Review is exclusively about our Charity, Britain Yearly Meeting, and the centrally managed work. If you’ve not yet read it, I commend it to you.

The longer document, which also contains plenty of words, and plenty of numbers, is the Annual Report and financial statements. A huge thanks are due to Lisa Kiew, Head of Finance here at Friends House, and her team, for getting the annual accounts turned round in under 3 months, it’s a big undertaking. I also want to mark the work of Peter Ullathorne who has been standing here for the last 6 years. These accounts are from the time when he was Yearly Meeting Treasurer, and I’d like to thank him for the joy and enthusiasm with which he took on this role.

The figures I’m going to give you now are the combined income and expenditure figures for Britain Yearly Meeting, the Charity, and the Hospitality Company. 

The Headlines for last year, 2018, are this:

Our income was £12 million, a little less than the previous year.

Our outgoings were £12.75 million, also a little less than the previous year, when we held a Yearly Meeting Gathering.

This means we spent around £3/4 million more pounds than came in. 

In addition, our investments fell in value by £2.3million in December 2018, so our combined loss was around £3 million.

We carried forward £77 million into 2019.

Looking at the income for 2018, nearly £5 million of that £12 million, was gifted to us by Quakers – a heartening show of support for Britain Yearly Meeting’s work - through both contributions and legacies. It was a lean year for legacies, which are always hard to predict, and contributions from Friends and Meetings fell slightly, so in fact our, your, support was down almost £¾ of a million on the previous year.

 Fortunately the Hospitality Company once again delivered a record-breaking gift towards Quaker work – raising its contribution by almost a third to nearly £1.3 million as well as covering most of the running costs of Friends House. But this level of growth is not sustainable: we only have so much space, and lettings will reach capacity in the next few years.

 As I just said, £2.3 million of the £3 million loss is accounted for by a decrease in the value of our investments. In 2018 there was much uncertainty in the wider economy and December saw a substantial fall in the stock market. However, as we all know, the stock market is volatile, and particularly so in these uncertain times. A recent valuation shows the investment portfolio has fully recovered the loss from the December volatility. 

£77 million sounds like a lot of money, but most of it is not available to us in cash for spending. Of this £77 million we carry forward, around 2/3rds, or about £50 million, is in property: Friends House, Swarthmoor Hall, Quaker House in Brussels, Drayton House, Courtauld House, Jordans and some other small properties around the country.

Around 1/3 of that £77 million is in investments. We cannot control the stock market, nor, it seems, is it possible to predict political decisions and the effect they will have on the economy. However, with the revision of the Investment Policy by Trustees at the end of last year, we have agreed to spread our investments more globally and this puts us in a better position going forward. It is now worded more clearly for our Fund Managers to ensure that our ethical stance is taken into account in all our investments. We know that Friends have been looking at the revised Investment Policy and we hope that you are finding it useful for reviewing your own Area Meeting policies. If you’re interested, you can read it on the Britain Yearly Meeting website. 
The contributions that you & those in your Meetings make to Britain Yearly Meeting absolutely make a difference. I am sure that in some way your Meeting experiences this first hand by benefiting from the support that Britain Yearly Meeting provides in so many ways for all of us. But of course Britain Yearly Meeting’s work is not just about supporting Quakers in Britain. We work on social and economic justice, we’re doing more work on sustainability and we work overseas, particularly in East Africa and on the Ecumenical Accompaniment Programme.

Trustees are not complacent about the future but Britain Yearly Meeting has some firmer income streams: the income from the Hospitality Company, and the rent from Drayton House next door. However, we have been reminded that we cannot rely on legacy income, which fell last year, and, so far, we have received less this year than in previous years. In real terms the value of contributions from Friends is falling as numbers fall, although the amount given by individual Friends is rising.

Despite the investment losses, Britain Yearly Meeting remains well-resourced and financially sustainable. Over the next five years, Trustees will continue to invest in the future of the Society by developing resources and services to support Quaker meetings to be diverse, to thrive and to grow.

We will also start talking to Area Meetings about how the work managed from Friends House can support the work you’re doing locally, and how Area Meetings can enable this by providing support and money. We are well aware that we can't put the world to rights by ourselves.

A new fundraising strategy has been agreed by Trustees and during this year we will see the appointment of dedicated fundraising staff in Friends House, and they will start the work needed to raise more money for the work done in our name. But this will take time, so don’t expect to see additional income arriving in 2019 from this. Meeting for Sufferings has previously agreed that Britain Yearly Meeting will not contact individual Friends about their financial giving, which is why everyone should receive a leaflet from their treasurer or schedules collector encouraging them to give to the centrally managed work.

If we had more money coming in, from Friends, or, in the future, from our increased capacity for fundraising from people and organisations that share our values, we would be able to do more work to build a future where thriving, diverse Quaker communities find strength in worship and fellowship, and Quakers are well known and widely understood, able to offer patterns and examples in turbulent times. 

We encourage you, Friends, to check your own giving to Quakers locally and nationally: Have you checked your Standing Order recently and considered changing it? Do you write out a cheque for the same amount each year, or does it change according to your circumstances? We don’t ask that all Friends and attenders give the same amount: we do not all have equal privilege, but we do ask that we all give with equal generosity. 

I hope you will read Our Faith, Our Work, and encourage Friends who aren’t at YM to read it, as well as talking to them about our centrally managed work, so that we all feel more connected to the work being done in our name, and more part of it. 

Thank you.
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